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Minutes of October 8, 2009 Meeting


Chair Kate Mackay called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m.
Members present: Chair Kate Mackay, Full Members Lindsay Dorney, Ole Jaeger, and Jack Swift.
Absent: Secretary Dave Fluharty, Associate Member Chester Horne

Others Present: Code Enforcement Officer Bob Trabona, Rich Start, Carol Start

The Chair declared that a quorum was present and appointed Jack Swift acting secretary for this meeting.

The Chair stated that the purpose of this meeting was to decide whether the Board would or would not reconsider its decision, reached September 24, 2009, to grant a variance to Richard & Carol Start.  She then asked Bob Trabona to state his case.  
Bob Trabona summarized, orally and briefly, the principal arguments for reconsideration as written in his Application for Reconsideration.
The Chair asked if Board Members had questions or comments.

Jack Swift commented on several of Bob Trabona’s stated objections to the Board’s decision:

With respect to Conclusion of Law No. 3, “The land in question cannot yield a reasonable return unless this variance is granted” he said that Driscoll v. Gheewalla (a court decision relevant to this issue) supports the view that a reasonable return on land includes the use of the living room of the house for living purposes and that its use for storage of equipment for property management purposes, at a stated cost, means that the land cannot yield a reasonable return without the variance.

With respect to Conclusion of Law No. 6, “The hardship is not the result of an action taken by the applicants or a prior owner” he said that it is incorrect to say that the applicants bought the property as a residence, not a place of business.  He noted that businesses conducted at home are permitted under Town ordinances and it is reasonable to assume that the Starts intended to conduct a business from their home when they bought the property.

With respect to the objections to the timeliness of the application for a variance, he said that the SZO provision for a waiver, for good cause, of the 30 day limitation on appeal applications is an essential element of the SZO and is not trumped by the BOA ordinance. 

Ole Jaeger said that we need a motion on the floor to provide a basis for discussion.

Lindsay Dorney moved that “The Board will hold a hearing on the request for reconsideration” and Jack Swift seconded that motion.
Chair Kate MacKay asked Bob Trabona if he is asking for reconsideration of the variance decision in his capacity as the CEO or as a private citizen.  It was agreed by the Board that he has requested reconsideration in his capacity as the CEO.  It was also agreed that he has standing to request reconsideration, in that it was his action as CEO that resulted in the application for a variance that was the subject of the Board’s decision.
There was a further general discussion among Board members, with questions, replies and comments from Bob Trabona, including the following:

It was noted that the decision on the Start variance was dated September 24, 2009 and that the 45 day limit on a final decision on any reconsideration means effectively that the Board must sign a final decision (if hearings take place) not later than Friday, November 6, 2009.
Ole Jaeger said the Board’s decision has been made and he is reluctant to reconsider it.

Jack Swift spoke further to the issue of the 30 day limitation on appeal applications.  He said the Board sought advice from MMA Legal Department on a similar case earlier this year.  The MMA’s advice, when a variance is needed but no building permit is required, was that:

“The best way to apply the ordinance is to have the applicant present the proposal to the CEO even though no permit is required.  The CEO can simply issue a letter stating that the proposed structure cannot be built because it would violate the stated ordinance standards.  With that letter in hand, the person could proceed directly to the Board of Appeals to request the variance.”
Jack Swift said he believes the Chair orally advised the Starts to seek such a letter but that, when the letter was requested, the CEO asked the Starts for a building permit application.  He denied the application for the permit, thus triggering the 30 day period in which to apply for a variance.  It was a permit for a structure for which no building permit was required.
Bob Trabona, in response, said that he had not denied the application but had said in his letter of June 8, 2009 to Richard & Carol Start that “your application shall be held in abeyance until the Board of Appeals makes a decision”.  He said the letter had also advised the Starts that they must submit a variance request to the Board of Appeals within 30 days of the date of the letter. 
Ole Jaeger supported the Board’s conclusion that the Starts’ undue hardship was not the result of their action, because the conduct of a home business is a permitted use of residential property.
In response to a question raised by Kate MacKay, it was agreed by the Board that any hearing to reconsider the decision of September 24, 2009 will be conducted on a de novo basis.  It will not be possible to exclude any of the objections stated in Bob Trabona’s Request from reconsideration at a hearing.
Jack Swift said the following objections to the Decision can be dismissed as inadequate and not requiring a hearing: (a) that the hardship was caused by an action of the applicant, (b) that abutters weren’t notified, and (c) that Bob Trabona was not allowed to present his case in earlier hearings.  But he felt that the questions of (d) the reasonable return on the land in question and of (e) the applicability of a time limit on the variance application, justified by their complexity the holding of a hearing.
There was some difficulty in bringing the motion, to hold a hearing, to a vote.  Several Board members said they were not ready to vote.  The motion was read again, “The Board will hold a hearing on the request for reconsideration”, and a vote was taken.
Jack Swift: voted Yes 

Ole Jaeger: voted No

Lindsay Dorney: abstained from voting

At this point in the voting it became apparent that the Board was deadlocked in voting.  Section IX.G of the Board of Appeals Ordinance states: “A tie vote, or a majority vote by a number lower than three, shall require the Board to reconsider the voted issue in an effort to reach a decision.  Failure to obtain the affirmative votes of at least three members of the Board shall be considered a rejection of the application or appeal under consideration.”

Kate MacKay: declined to vote, saying that it did not matter which way she voted.

Several board members expressed reluctance to accept the results of the vote as a firm denial of the application for reconsideration.  Bob Trabona offered the suggestion that a way out of impasse would be to table the motion and to revote it at a time when Dave Fluharty (currently out of town) would be able to vote on the issue.  That strategy was adopted and possible meeting dates were discussed.
Lindsay Dorney moved that the motion to hold a hearing be tabled until a meeting at 4:00 pm, October 15, 2009 at which time the motion will be reintroduced, discussed and voted.  Jack Swift seconded that motion.  The motion was approved by the Board unanimously.
A motion to adjourn was moved by Ole, seconded by Lindsay, and was approved unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m.

Approved by the Board:  October 15, 2009

Attachments:  None
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